
The "changed circumstances" which allow modification of the 
support provisions in a separation agreement are an " . . . 
unanticpated adn unreasonable change in circumstances . . . 
resulting in a concomitant need (Matter of Boden v. Boden, 
42 N.Y.2d 210, 213 . . .; Matter of Brescia v. Fitts, 86 
N.Y.2d 132, 138." Merl v. Merl, 67 N.Y.2d 359 at 361. 
In Boden v. Boden, 42 N.Y.2d 210 at 211 (1977) the Court of 
Appeals indicated that a  presumption exists that the 
parties' anticiapted the future needs of the child by 
including support provisions in their separation agreement 
as follows: 
 
Where, as here, the aprties have included child support 
provisions in their separation agreement, the court should 
not consider these provisions as between the parties and 
the stipulated allocation of financial responsibility 
should not be freely disregarded. It is to be assumed that 
the parties anticipated the future needs of the child and 
adequately provided for them. It is also to be presumed 
that in the negotiation of the terms of the agreement the 
parties arrived at what they felt was a fair and equitable 
division of teh financial burden to be assumed in rearing 
the child. Included in these obliations is the financial 
respopnsibility of providing the child with adequate adn 
reasonable educational opportunities. 
 
Absent a showing of an unanticipated and unreasonable 
change in circumstances, the support provisions of teh 
agreement should not be disturbed. [citations omited]. 
 
Unless there has been an unforeseen change in circumstances 
adn a concomitant showing of need, an award of child 
support in excess of that provided in the separation 
agreement should not be made based solely on an increase in 
cost where the agreement was fair and wquitiable  when 
entered into [citations omited]. 
 
Modification of child support provisions in a mutually 
agreed to separation agreement can also be made ". . . upon 
proof. . . that the cutodial parent is unable to meet the 
needs of or provide adequate support for the child" Demont 
v. Demont, 200 A.D.2d 920 (3rd Dept. 1994) where "specific 
items of expense have been detailed . . ." and ". . . the 
combination of teh [custodial parent's] income and payments 
contributed by respondent does not adequately meet the 
children's needs." Brescia v. Fitts,  56 N.Y.2d at 140-141. 
Under Brescia v. Fitts, 56 N.Y.2d 132, 140-141 the party 
seekingto modify the support provisions in a mutually 



agreed separation agreement carries the burden to 
demonstrate "a change in circumstances." 
"Changed Circumstances" do not include ". . . the increase 
needs of a growing child" or " increased income of a 
noncustodial parent." Demont v. Demont, 200 A.D.2d 920 (3rd 
Dept. 1994); Matter of Healey v. Healey, 190 A.D.2d 965, 
968; Brevetti v. Brevetti, 182 A.D.2d 606, 608; and Matter 
of Bernstein v. Goldman, 180 A.D.2d 735. 
 La Porte v. La Porte, --- N.Y.S.2d ----, 1999 WL 
455876, 1999 N.Y. Slip Op. 06537 (N.Y.A.D. 3 Dept., Jul 01, 
1999) (NO. 83961) 
  
 We also reject plaintiff's argument that defendant did 
not establish her entitlement to an upward modification of 
child support. Plaintiff relies on the holding of this 
court in Matter of Lunman v. Lomanto (239 A.D.2d 770, 657 
N.Y.S.2d 479) that child support provisions in a separation 
agreement, which have been incorporated but not merged in 
the judgment of divorce, "should not be disturbed absent a 
showing that the agreement was unfair or inequitable when 
entered into, or 'that an unanticipated and unreasonable 
change in circumstances has occurred resulting in a 
concomitant need' or that a child's right to receive 
adequate support is not being met" (id., at 770, 657 
N.Y.S.2d 479, quoting Merl v. Merl, 67 N.Y.2d 359, 362, 502 
N.Y.S.2d 712, 493 N.E.2d 936). Indeed, Matter of Lunman is 
factually distinguishable from the instant case, as the 
parties herein specifically agreed that the support 
provisions in the stipulation would "be without prejudice 
to [defendant's] application for an upward modification 
based upon such change". In our view, Supreme Court 
justifiably found that plaintiff's gross income had 
substantially increased and that defendant is entitled to 
arrears for the time plaintiff failed to comply with the 
agreement. 
 
 Plog v. Plog, 684 N.Y.S.2d 694, 1999 N.Y. Slip Op. 
00960 (N.Y.A.D. 3 Dept., Feb 04, 1999) (NO. 82959) 
 
[2][3] Modification of the child support provisions in an 
agreement which survives a judgment of divorce may be 
ordered upon a showing of changed circumstances 
establishing that the needs of the children are not being 
adequately met (see, Matter of Brescia v. Fitts, 56 N.Y.2d 
132, 138-139, 451 N.Y.S.2d 68, 436 N.E.2d 518;  see also, 
Rich v. Rich, 234 A.D.2d 354, 651 N.Y.S.2d 107;  Matter of 
Neil v. Neil, 232 A.D.2d 771, 648 N.Y.S.2d 740; Matter of 
Cook v. Bornhorst, 230 A.D.2d 934, 645 N.Y.S.2d 945;  



Matter of Litchfield v. Litchfield, 195 A.D.2d 747, 600 
N.Y.S.2d 163).  Among the factors to be considered in such 
an application are "the circumstances as they existed at 
the time of the prior award and at the time the application 
is made * * * the increased needs of the *696 children due 
to special circumstances or to the additional activities of 
growing children * * * the increased cost of living insofar 
as it results in greater expenses for the children * * * a 
loss of income or assets by a parent or a substantial 
improvement in the financial condition of a parent * * * 
and the current and prior life-styles of the children" 
(Matter of Brescia v. Fitts, supra, at 141, 451 N.Y.S.2d 
68, 436 N.E.2d 518 [citations omitted] ).  Contrary to 
respondent's arguments, petitioner was not required to 
establish an "unanticipated and unreasonable change in 
circumstances" (Matter of Boden v. Boden, 42 N.Y.2d 210, 
397 N.Y.S.2d 701, 366 N.E.2d 791), as that standard applies 
"only when the dispute is directly solely to readjusting 
the respective obligations of the parents to support their 
child[ren]" (Matter of Brescia v. Fitts, supra, at 139, 451 
N.Y.S.2d 68, 436 N.E.2d 518 [emphasis supplied] ). 
 
In Tribley v. Tribley, 178 A.D.2d 819 (3rd Dept. 1991) the 
petition for upward modification of the child support 
provisions in a separation agreement was denied upon the 
finding that nothing in the record indicates the increased 
involved in raising the parties' teenage son constituted a 
change in circumstances unanticipated by the petitioner at 
the time the stipulation of settlement was entered into. 
Receipt of "a favorable proiperty settlement" under the 
separation agreement which a party seeks to modify 
militates "against an increase in support."   Brooker v. 
Brooker       A.D.2d         (4th Dept. 1994). In this case 
the petitioner obtained title to respondent's ownership of 
14 Chesebro Drive and its contents in exchange for a lower 
child support obligation. The Family Court's limited 
jurisdiction does not authorize changing the parties 
agreement afther the party seeking modification has 
obtained the benefit of the agreement. In Kleila v. Kleila, 
50 N.Y.2d 277, 282 (1980) the Court of Appeals indicated 
that the Family Court's unjustified modification of a 
separation agreement infringes the parties' contractual 
rights under the United States Constitution Article I, § 
10. 
Generalized clains that the children's needs have increased 
as children grow older or because of inflation do not 
warrant an upward modification of the child support 



provisions in a separation agreement. McArthur v. McArthur,        
A.D.2d      , 609 N.Y.S.2d 713 (4th Dept. 1994). 
Proof of "specific increases in the costs related to the 
child's basic necessities of food, shelter, clothing and 
medical and dental needs, as well as expenses associated 
with the child's varied interests and school activities" 
mustbe shown "[t]o establish that a child's needs are not 
being met, . . .". Failure to provide specifics regarding 
the increases in costs of basic necesseties for the 
children, or to show that the children are not being 
provided with adequate food, clothing, shelter, and medical 
and dental care will result in denial of a petition for 
upward modification. Hulik v. Hulik, 201 A.D.2d 909 (4th 
Dept. 1994). 
Petitioner's decision to purchase a more expensive home 
unrelated to child's needs in not an expense which support 
s upward modification of the child support provisions in a 
separation agreement.  Rogers v. Rogers, 181 A.D.2d  990 
(4th Dept. 1992). Petitioner offered no evidence to 
demonstrate that the more expewnsive home, or housing 
expendatures which exceeded her ability to apy are required 
to meet the child's housing needs during the four days a 
week he spends with her. 
Petitioner's decision to give up her better paying job as a 
dental assistant at CHP for her lower paying medical 
records position requires the establishment of her income 
based upon her higher "earning capacity." Powers v. Powers, 
171 A.D.2d 737, 738, and Matter of Buley v. Buley, 142 
A.D.2d 814, 815. 
Petitioner's decision to maintain $6,000.00 in a Tucker 
Anthony IRA [Petitioner's Net Worth Statement dated 6/3/94 
at p. 5B], as the decision to buy a more expensive home, 
are asset transfers which may make it more difficault for 
petitioner to pay her expenses, but are not unanticipated 
expenses relating to the specifics of child support. 
Petitioner's decision to save money in an IRA or invest in 
a house to impoverish herself is no justification to change 
the parties' separation agreement. 
Petitioner's net worth statement sworn to June 3, 1994 
indicates nothing about the finnacial circumstances which 
existed when the parties were divorced in October 1987. 
Petitioner has failed to demonstrate specific changed 
financial circumstances which is required under both 
Matterof Boden v. Boden, 42, N.Y.12d 210, 213 and Brescia 
v. Fitts, 86 N.Y>2d 132, 138 before a Family Court can 
modify a separation agreement. 
 
 



POINT FIVE 
 
SUBJECT MATTER JURISDICTION CANNOT 
BE CONFERRED UPON A COURT BY CONSENT 
If a court cannot obtain jurisdiction without certain 
conditions, consent to waive conditions, where they are not 
present, will not give court jurisdiction. Cooper v. Davis, 
231 A.D. 527, 248 N.Y.S. 227 (3rd Dept. 1931). 
Subject matter jurisdiction cannot be conferred upon a 
court by consent of the parties. Matter of Hyatt Legal 
Services, 97 A.D.2d 983, 468 N.Y.S.2d 778 (4th Dept. 1983); 
Haskell v. Haskell, 82 A.D.2d 919, 440 N.Y.S.2d 684 (2nd 
Dept. 1981).  
Moreover, subject matter jurisdiction may not be conferred 
on the Family Court by the parties to the separation 
agreement, Kleila v. Kleila, 50 N.Y.2d 277 (1980). 
 
POINT SIX  
 
JURISDICTION MAY BE RAISED AT ANY  
TIME DURING PROCEEDING 
Taylor v. State, 160 Misc.2d 120, 608 N.Y.S.2d 371 (1994) 
 
 .  .  .  Subject matter jurisdiction is a rigid concept, 
and in the absence of such jurisdiction, a court lacks 
authority to consider a case. The Court of Appeals has 
explained that "before [an] action can be maintained, in 
any court of this state, there must * * * be jurisdiction 
of the subject matter of the action. Jurisdiction of the 
action cannot be conferred upon the court by any consent or 
stipulation of the parties. The objection to the 
jurisdiction in such case may be taken at any stage of the 
action, and the court may, ex mero motu, at any time, when 
its attention is called to the facts, refuse to proceed 
further and dismiss the action." (Robinson v. Oceanic Steam 
Navig. Co., 112 N.Y. 315, 324; accord, Matter of Baltimore 
Mail S.S. Co. v. Fawcetu, 269 N.Y. 379, 388 . . .) 
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